

MINUTES

Meeting: SOUTH WEST WILTSHIRE AREA BOARD

Place: The New Remembrance Hall, The Remembrance Field,

Charlton, Shaftesbury SP7 0PL

Date: 13 October 2010

Start Time: 7.00pm Finish Time: 10.00pm

Please direct any enquiries on these minutes to:

Lisa Moore (Democratic Services Officer), Tel: 01722 434560

or (e-mail) lisa.moore@wiltshire.gov.uk

Papers available on the Council's website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk

In Attendance:

Wiltshire Councillors

Cllr Bridget Wayman (Chairman), Cllr Jose Green (Vice Chairman), Cllr Tony Deane, Cllr George Jeans, Cllr Fleur de Rhe-Philipe and Cllr Dick Tonge (Cabinet Member for Transport and Highways)

Wiltshire Council Officers

Richard Munro, Community Area Manager Lisa Moore, Democratic Services Officer Graham Hogg, Service Director for Housing David Bullock, Highways Improvements Manager

Town and Parish Councillors

Alvediston Parish Council – A Brown
Ansty Parish Council – J Oldfield
Bishopstone Parish Council – T Long and Major Thompson
Burcombe without Parish Council – N Lefroy
Compton Chamberlayne Parish Council – L Denton
Dinton Parish Council – C Smith
Donhead St. Andrew Parish Council – D Mayley and M York
Donhead St. Mary Parish Council – J Barnes and J Pendrill

Fovant Parish Council – T Phillips
Hindon Parish Council – D Robertson
Mere Parish Council – E Mitchell
Sutton Mandeville Parish Council – W Brooks
Swallowcliffe Parish Council – G Ewer
Teffont Parish Council – Z Faulkner and R Long-Fox
Tisbury Parish Council – P Duffy and S Harry
Tollard Royal Parish Council – T Peel
Wilton Town Council – P Matthews

Partners

Wiltshire Police - Inspector David Minty
Wiltshire Police Authority - J Hillyer
Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Service - M Franklin
Wiltshire Libraries - H Glyde
Fovant Road Safety Group - B Paton and L Law
Natural England - G Hamersley

Members of Public in Attendance: 6

Total in attendance: 45

Agenda Item No.	Summary of Issues Discussed and Decision	Action By
1.	Welcome and Introductions	
	The Chairman, Councillor Bridget Wayman welcomed everyone to the meeting and introduced Councillor Fleur de Rhé-Philipe, Cabinet Member for Finance, Performance and Risk and Councillor Dick Tonge, Cabinet member for Transport and Highways.	
2.	Apologies for Absence	
	Apologies for absence were received from:	
	Councillor Richard Beattie, Board member	
	 Jo Howles – NHS Wiltshire Nigel Knowles, Chairman of TAPCAP and Tisbury Parish 	
	Councillor • Peter Edge, Chairman of WilCAP and Wilton Town	
	Councillor	
3.	Declarations of Interest	
	There were none.	
4.	<u>Minutes</u>	
	The minutes from the previous meeting held on 25 August 2010 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.	
	It was noted that Member of Parliament, Andrew Murrison had been in attendance at the previous meeting, but had not been included in the list of those in attendance in the minutes.	
5.	Matters Arising	
	There were no matters arising from the previous minutes.	
6.	Chairman's Announcements	
	The Chairman made the following announcements:	
	Local Transport Plan Strategy Consultation In addition to the information attached to the agenda, the Chairman informed people that the Board had been invited to nominate two people from within the community areas to take part in one of the	

three stakeholder workshops. Details of these were:

- Monday 1 November 2010 in Devizes
- Tuesday 2 November 2010 in Salisbury
- Wednesday 3 November 2010 in Trowbridge

Anyone interested in attending these workshops should contact the Community Area Manager, Richard Munro.

The Chairman informed the Board that Councillors had recently attended a meeting to discuss the revised figures from the Regional Spatial Strategy (RSS) document.

<u>Delayed Gypsy and Traveller Site Consultation</u> Information was provided as an attachment to the agenda.

Flooding information reminder

Parishes were reminded to send back their responses to the Consultation, detailed in the attachment to the agenda. The Chairman also noted that a Flood Awareness Event was due to take place on the 19 October at City Hall Salisbury, and urged anyone interested to attend.

Intelligence Network

Information was provided as an attachment to the agenda.

7. Living River Project

Gerry Hamersley (Natural England Area Team Manager) delivered a short presentation on Natural England's Living River Project, which was a four year project funded by the Lottery fund, but led by Natural England.

The project had worked with thirty six communities to encouraged volunteering, and had engaged over 20,000 people during its work.

A Parish Resource Pack had been produced which consisted of twelve guidance notes. The pack urged parishes to come up with ideas of what they could do with their rivers, one suggestion was that parishes could appoint a river warden.

Questions and comments were then received, some of these were:

- When farmers allow cattle to drink from the streams and rivers, it caused a silt problem, which the Water Authority had previously advised nothing could be done about it.
- Fovant had previously designed a booklet for parishioners, which laid out their particular duty regarding wildlife and the

natural surroundings. Other than providing the information to local people, it was felt that nothing else could be done about misuse of the streams and rivers, as there was no enforcement or penalties. Are the flows of the streams and rivers monitored, as the chalk stream I have has no flow at all at present. Could there be a conflict of interest with River Wardens trespassing on private land. Are there any grants available through the River Project to assist in small river based projects. Some of the answers to the above were: Cattle causing a silt problem is the sort of thing the scheme is set out for, take a pack back to your parish and see what can be taken from it. Whilst it is difficult to make people change their behaviour, it could be that if we try to educate them on the issues causing problems for the community, this approach could make a difference. The Environment Agency monitor the flow of streams and rivers. The River Project Scheme is about getting communities to think about what happens to their waters. People do need to be informed about farming and land management. The project has found that there is a willingness to work towards some solutions. The River Project has no pot of funding available for projects. The pack could be viewed online or was available for people to take away at the meeting. www.livingriver.org.uk Update from Partners Written updates from Wiltshire Fire and Rescue and NHS Wiltshire were attached to the agenda. The Board received an update from Inspector Minty, of Wiltshire Police. Details of the figures and information provided are attached at the back of these minutes. Addressing Speeding Issues The Board received a presentation from David Bullock, Highways Improvements Manager, and the Police and Community Speed Watch on their part in addressing speeding issues.

Questions were then taken from the floor, these included:

8.

9.

- Currently there was no signage on the easterly direction on Baverstock lane, could this be rectified, as local people felt that current conditions were extremely dangerous and the safety of those that lived there needed consideration. <u>Answer:</u> This had already been logged as an issue and signage looked at by the Highways department who had decided that no additional signage was needed. The Chairman said that she would ask Highways to look at the situation again.
- Wilton and Dinton share a speed camera device on a fortnightly basis. If more areas become involved in the scheme, the current amount of cameras owned by Wiltshire Council would be in more demand, resulting in the allocation time to villages becoming less frequent. Will more cameras be purchased as more villages become involved in the scheme. Answer: Cameras were about £6,000 each as they had to be Home Office approved equipment. The programme had been running for a year, so the council were in the process of reviewing the Community Speed Watch (CSW) operation and the groups involved. It was hoped that in working with those communities any changes needed could be established.
- Fovant had had a busy year on highways issues. The speed limit review was proposing changing a 40mph to 60mph. It had since been decided to keep the speed limit to 40mph. The Fovant Road Safety Group had requested CSW and Speed Indicator Devices (SIDS), but had been turned down for both and did not know why. A submission had been produced detailing the problems faced by the people of Fovant and the desired solutions and sent to the Chairman of the Board for consideration.
 - <u>Answer:</u> The Chairman had not seen the submission, but agreed to give the matter some consideration, now that the papers were available.
- If CSW did not involve any prosecution then why did the council purchase the most expensive type of speed camera device rather than a cheaper alternative. <u>Answer:</u> Wiltshire Police had specified the type of camera they wished the council to purchase (a similar type to their own) to enable them to provide support to the CSW teams.
- Was a 20mph speed limit enforceable. <u>Answer:</u> The guidance available from the Association of Chief Police Officers on the matter of enforcement of a 20mph speed limit, was that it was not currently enforceable. There is no alternative education course to offer someone who has been stopped exceeding that speed"

The Chairman stated that the Board supported villages that were

keen to implement CSW in their area.

Councillor Deane noted that the recent review of speed limits had caused some contention in the area.

Councillor Tonge Cabinet member for Highways and Transport, gave an update on the situation of the Speed Limit Review. He stated that all comments received from parishes had been looked at. Those who had a contentious issue were contacted to discuss the issues. Following that, some parishes were then in agreement with the suggested implementations whilst others were not. The latter would be visited later in the year by the relevant officers to discuss the matter further with a nominated representative of the Parish.

He added that all of the recommendations that had been put forward by the consultant in the report had been endorsed by the police.

10. Parking Strategy

The Board received information from Councillor Dick Tonge, Cabinet member for Highways and Transport, on the outcome of the consultation process.

The review had been carried out because prior to the formation of a unitary Council, the four districts had run their car parking in four different ways. As there were many issues to consider, the council had to look at the whole scheme to find a more rational approach.

The consultation on Mouchel's report was open from 12 July to 3 September 2010, during that time 600 responses had been received. Some of the findings were:

Residents' parking:

- Significant support for more pragmatic approach to residential parking in new housing developments
- Overwhelming support for policy and process on residents' parking zones
- Large majority support for policy on overspill parking in residential areas

Other policies and issues:

- Overwhelming majority supported the council's approach to parking enforcement
- Small majority saw the kerb space hierarchy as reasonable
- Large majority stated that council should continue to offer season tickets

South West Wiltshire Responses

- 313 Total respondents (with South West Wilts Postcode)
- Over 50% of the responses received across the whole of Wiltshire were from Mere.
- Mere parking issues in Castle Street, Castle Hill Lane, Church Street and Salisbury Street; residents were using public car parks due to limited options for on street parking.
- Mere Salisbury Car park was used for access to the doctors surgery and should not be chargeable to patients.
- Tisbury residents of Sutton Mandeville had no bus service so had to use their cars to access Tisbury for essential shopping.
- Tisbury Very few people in Tisbury had a parking problem and to introduce charges, especially in the High Street or Nadder Close would solve a problem which did not exist.
- Vast majority of comments were directed towards the effect parking charges would have on the fragile local economy and trade in both towns.

The Chairman asked what percentage of people responded in support of no charges to car parking on the smaller towns and villages. The answer was that 74% had responded in support.

Comments from the floor included:

- After sitting at the computer for over an hour and a half and only reached question ten out of a possible thirty five, the consultation process was considered to be too difficult for people to complete.
- A Parish Councillor asked what weight his response on behalf of the parish had been given. There was concern that those who had completed the consultation online on behalf of a parish or a group would only be counted as one person's comments.
- The council should publish information on how responses are interpreted.
- There was a need to refine the process of consultation to allow more people to take part.

Councillor Tonge added that the consultation had to be detailed enough to provide all the factual information required and that someone had been appointed to look at the consistency of consultations.

A report would be produced and submitted to Cabinet on 14 December 2010, followed by:

Jan-Mar 2011: Statutory procedures

	Apr 2011: Implementation of changes	
11.	Grit Bins	
	The Chairman informed everyone that fifty seven requests for an additional grit bin had been received for the South West Wiltshire community areas, but that the Board had only been given eleven bins to allocate.	
	The Board had decided to hold a separate meeting with relevant officers to discuss the allocation of the bins further. A proposal would be produced and brought back to the Board at a later date.	
	Councillor Tonge added that there was an option for interested parishes to take delivery of a one tonne bag of salt free of charge, providing they could meet the criteria for storing it.	Richard
	Richard Munro, Community Area Manager would email parishes with the details of the offer and the criteria for storage.	Munro
12.	Local Transport Policy Highways Funding Proposals	
	The Chairman informed people that the Board had £17,000 to spend on local transport based projects. The Community Area Transport Group (CATG) had looked at the submissions and a list had been complied of possible projects. At the next meeting of the CATG in November, they would whittle down the number of projects on the list and set about costing them. An update would be brought back to the Board at a later date.	
	Councillor Jeans asked about an awaited response to an earlier query regarding weight restrictions, as it had been a year since his original question.	
	Councillor Tonge informed the Board that an officer report was being prepared and would be available in approximately six weeks time.	
13.	Parish Steward Scheme	
	This item was postponed until a future Board meeting as the officer was unable to attend.	
	The DVD could be viewed online at: http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/parkingtransportandstreets/roadshighwayspavements/roadmaintenance/parishstewardsscheme.htm	

14. <u>Community Grants</u>

The Board considered two applications for funding under the Community Grants Scheme. After discussion the Board members voted on each application in turn.

Decision

Hindon Allotment and Conservation Society were awarded £1,000 towards their project to purchase sheds for some of the plots currently without one.

d Richard of Munro

Reason

The application met the Community Area Grant Criteria for 2010/11 and would improve the facilities of the allotments, which were widely used by the local community.

There was a request from the floor for the application from Wilton Community Centre to be withdrawn as the applicant was not present to speak on behalf of the application.

Decision

The application from Wilton Community Centre was deferred. <u>Reason</u>

Richard Munro

The Wiltshire Councillor for Wilton, Cllr Beattie, was not present and it was felt that he should be given full opportunity to contribute to the discussion in public forum at the next meeting.

15. Update from Community Area Partnerships

The Board received updates from Community Area Partnerships as follows:

SW7CAP – No update available.

TAPCAP – Apologies from Nigel Knowles, Chairman had been given.

WIICAP – Apologies from Peter Edge, Chairman had been given.

Councillor Green queried the issue of the loss of the village pub in Fovant and asked if the CAP could assist in finding a new tenant. Answer: A Fovant Parish Councillor replied that there was the possibility of a second location in the village becoming a pub but that it was too early to know the outcome at present.

Councillor Deane asked what weight Community Area Plans held as the Board was waiting on clarification from county hall, he asked

	that the Cabinet representative took the query back to Cabinet for an answer.	
	Councillor de Rhé Philipe informed the Board that the council was awaiting the new Localism Bill which would affect the Community Area Plans.	
16.	Update on Issues	
	Richard Munro, Community Area Manager gave an update on the status of issues, he informed the Board that there were twenty one issues in progress at present, with the majority of those being highways related.	
	Richard went on to explain the terminology used on the issues system as there had recently been some confusion with when an issue was considered to be closed.	
	Some issues could never be resolved, so could never strictly be closed. However when an issue had been passed onto the relevant officer for resolution it is shown as 'closed'. The tracking system on the website lists details on the reason why an issue was closed, this could read 'transferred' or 'resolved'.	
	Councillor Deane informed the Board that an issue at Fern Hollow regarding a delay had been logged as an issue on the online system, which had produced a good result.	
	Issues could be tracked online at: https://forms.wiltshire.gov.uk/area_board/report_issue.php?area_b oard=South%20West%20Wiltshire	
17.	Any Other Questions	
	A Wilton Town Councillor asked Councillor de Rhé Philipe to provide a figure for the cost of the refurbishments planned for County Hall in Trowbridge and what was the cost of transferring staff to the school site would be.	
	Answer: The Council was carrying out the refurbishments to save money by providing 'hotdesk' working for all of the council sites. It was hoped that the council would save about £24 million a year simply by working in a more modern way. When the council became a unitary authority it inherited ninety five buildings. The aim would be to reduce that number to just four or five.	

Councillor de Rhé Philipe said that she would look into the

	possibility of putting some figures into the Council's magazine as requested.						
18.	Future Meeting Dates, Evaluation and Close						
	The next meeting of the South West Wiltshire Area Board will be held at 7.00pm on Wednesday 8 December 2010, at Dinton Village Hall.						
	Attachments for Item 08 - Police Updates for Mere, Tisbury and Wilton						

Crime and Community Safety Briefing Paper Mere



1. Neighbourhood Policing

Team Sgt: Deb Ashley

Town Centre TeamBeat Manager – PC Richard Slater
PCSO – Jake Noble

2. NPTs - Current Priorities & Consultation Opportunities:

Up-to-date details about Neighbourhood Policing Teams including team membership, current priorities and forthcoming community consultation events can be found on our Wiltshire Police Website.

☐ Visit the new and improved website at: www.wiltshire.police.uk

3. Police Authority Representative: Joy Hillier

Please contact via Wiltshire Police Authority Tel. 01380 734022 or http://www.wiltshire-pa.gov.uk/feedback.asp

4. Performance and Other Local Issues

Violent Crime in Mere is still up albeit from very small numbers and there has been an increase of 10 crimes.

We are showing excellent figures in dwelling and non dwelling burglaries with reductions of 37.5% and 31.8% respectively. However, in recent weeks we have seen an increase across the sector of both types of burglary. In particular we have had a number of burglaries to non dwellings such as sheds and out buildings. I would remind people about taking steps to protect their property and advice can be found on our website.

The figures for this current period are displayed below.

CRIME & DETECTIONS (Aug 08 to Jul 10 compared to previous year)

MERE		DET			
		OCT 2008 - :	SEPT 20	10	OCT 2
	2008/09	2009/10	+/-	% Change	2008/0
Violence Against the Person	21	31	10	47.6%	71.4%
Dwelling Burglary	16	10	-6	-37.5%	6.3%
Criminal Damage	48	36	-12	-25.0%	12.5%
Non Dwelling Burglary	44	30	-14	-31.8%	2.3%
Theft from Motor Vehicle	38	39	1	2.6%	7.9%
Theft of Motor Vehicle	4	5	1	25.0%	25.0%
Total Crime	232	199	-33	-14.2%	14.2%

DETECTIONS							
0000	OCT 2008 - SEPT						
20	10						
2008/09	2009/10						
71.4%	45.2%						
6.3%	30.0%						
12.5%	8.3%						
2.3%	0.0%						
7.9%	2.6%						
25.0%	0.0%						
14.2%	16.6%						

County Division is compared with 15 most similar divisions in other Forces. Currently we are performing well e.g. ranked 3rd (out of 15) for violent crime and 4th (out of 15) for violent crime detections.

Anti-Social-Behaviour - reported incidents

Q3 1 st Oct – 31 st Dec 09	Q4 1 st Jan – 31 st March 10	Q1 1 st April – 30 June 10	Q2 1 st July – 30 Sept 10	Yearly average
23	26	33	27	27.3

Inspector Minty Area Commander

Crime and Community Safety Briefing Paper Tisbury



1. Neighbourhood Policing

Team Sgt: Deb Ashley

Town Centre TeamBeat Manager – PC Martyn Day
PCSO – Kim Maffey

2. NPTs - Current Priorities & Consultation Opportunities:

Up-to-date details about Neighbourhood Policing Teams including team membership, current priorities and forthcoming community consultation events can be found on our Wiltshire Police Website.

☐ Visit the new and improved website at: www.wiltshire.police.uk

3. Police Authority Representative: Joy Hillier

Please contact via Wiltshire Police Authority Tel. 01380 734022 or http://www.wiltshire-pa.gov.uk/feedback.asp

4. Performance and Other Local Issues

There has been a 27.3% reduction in violent crime against last year, which is excellent news as the numbers in the Tisbury area are already very low.

Dwelling burglaries and non dwelling burglaries are also showing good reductions. However, we are currently experiencing a spate of non-dwelling burglaries targeting sheds and outhouses with garden tools such as strimmers being targeted. I would like to take this opportunity to remind people about security and advice can be found on our website.

The figures for this current period are displayed below.

CRIME & DETECTIONS (compared to previous year)

TISBURY	CRIME				DETEC	TIONS
		OCT 2008 - SEPT 2010)8 - SEPT 10
	2008/09	2009/10	+ /	% Change	2008/09	2009/10
Violence Against the Person	33	24	-9	-27.3%	57.6%	45.8%
Dwelling Burglary	18	16	-2	-11.1%	16.7%	0.0%
Criminal Damage	34	35	1	2.9%	14.7%	5.7%
Non Dwelling Burglary	52	47	-5	-9.6%	1.9%	0.0%
Theft from Motor Vehicle	21	21	0	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%
Theft of Motor Vehicle	8	4	-4	-50.0%	50.0%	25.0%
Total Crime	217	222	5	2.3%	20.3%	9.5%

County Division is compared with 15 most similar divisions in other Forces. Currently we are performing well e.g. ranked 3rd (out of 15) for violent crime and 4th (out of 15) for violent crime detections.

Anti-Social-Behaviour - reported incidents

Q3 1 st Oct – 31 st Dec 0	Q4 1 st Jan – 31 st March 10	Q1 1 st April – 30 June 10	Q2 1 st July – 30 Sept 10	Yearly average
37	38	36	35	36.5

Inspector Minty Area Commander

Crime and Community Safety Briefing Paper Wilton



1. Neighbourhood Policing:

Team Leader:

Sgt Dean Garvin

Wilton Town Team:

PC Rebecca Grist PCSO Ben Brewster

Wilton Rural Team:

PC Peter Jung PCSO Sam Spacey

2. NPTs - Current Priorities & Consultation Opportunities:

Wilton Town:

- 1. Anti-Social Behaviour Wishford Road
- 2. Parking / Obstruction Wilton Town
- 3. Speeding Shaftesbury Road

Wilton Rural:

- 1. Speeding Broadchalke
- 2. Visible Patrols on farmland

Visit the new and improved website at: www.wiltshire.police.uk

3. Police Authority Representative: Mr Paul Sample

Please contact via Wiltshire Police Authority Tel. 01380 734022 or http://www.wiltshire-pa.gov.uk/feedback.asp

4. Performance and Other Local Issues

The Wilton town team have focused on anti-social behaviour over this quarter, working closely with partner agencies, with particular attention being paid to the Wishford Road area. The team has seen some good improvements in this area and Wilton has the second lowest levels of anti-social behaviour across the county division.

An increase in violence against the person has been attributed to three families and the majority of the extra reports are of a domestic nature.

CRIME & DETECTIONS (Sept 2008 – Aug 2010 compared to previous year)

Wilton	CRIME			DETECTIONS		
	Aug 08 - July 10			MAR 08 - FEB 09		
	2008/09	2009/10	+/-	% Change	2008/09	2009/10
Violence Against the Person	47	58	11	23.4%	70.2%	44.8%
Dwelling Burglary	14	18	4	28.6%	0%	27.8%
Criminal Damage	110	72	-38	-34.5%	12.7%	4.2%
Non Dwelling Burglary	51	35	-16	-31.4%	2.0%	5.7%
Theft from Motor Vehicle	24	27	3	12.5%	8.3%	3.7%
Theft of Motor Vehicle	10	9	-1	-10.0%	10.0%	33.3%
Total Crime	346	322	-24	-6.9%	23.1%	17.4%

County Division is compared with 15 most similar divisions in other Forces. Currently County Division is performing very well and is ranked $\underline{1st}$ (out of 15) for our overall detection rate and $\underline{2nd}$ (out of 15) for our overall crime levels

Anti-Social-Behaviour - reported incidents

1st July - 30 Sept	Oct - 31st Dec	1st Jan - 31st	1st April - 30	MONTHLY
2009	2009	March 2010	June 2010	AVE (09/10)
64	56	83	74	69.3

Area Commander: Inspector David McMullin

4th October 2010